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	Education and Skills 


Title: Maternity De-delegation
Recommendation:
This item is for the School Forum to approve 

· The Schools Forum should approve the maternity de-delegation for primary mainstream schools (refer to section 3 for amounts)

Voting: Primary maintained school members

1 Background
1.1 The 2013-14 reform directed that a number of centrally held budgets within the schools block be delegated to schools to give them choice over how this funding is used. The relevant areas for Coventry are support to underperforming pupils from ethnic minority groups and bilingual learners (New Arrivals Fund), Free School Meal eligibility, staff costs supply cover (maternity and trade union) and former ESG duties.
1.2 Maintained mainstream schools can opt to de-delegate these services/budgets (agree a local pooling arrangement to allow the function/service to continue). Decisions on de-delegation are not at individual school level, but are taken for the phase as a whole, voted on by the members of the Schools Forum that represent the phase. There are no maintained secondary schools within Coventry therefore de-delegation decisions for 2024/25 will only be taken by maintained primary school representatives.
1.3 De-delegated services are ringfenced, and any underspends or overspends are carried forward to the following financial year. The Schools Forum are also able to revisit areas where they have not de-delegated funding in previous years.
1.4 At the November meeting, Schools Forum agreed to de-delegate the Free School Meal Eligibility, trade union and New Arrivals services. Further work was required on the maternity de-delegated budget due to changes in local practice, and as such a decision on that area was deferred to the January meeting.
2 Maternity budget background
2.1 When a teacher takes maternity leave a school would ordinarily be expected to continue funding the costs of the teacher who is on maternity, as well as finding budget to cover the costs of a replacement class teacher during the period of maternity.

2.2 The de-delegated Maternity budget is a pooled self-insurance fund for all maintained primary schools. The fund covers the salary costs of a teacher who is on maternity, for the period they are on maternity leave or shared parental leave. This means that the school retains the budget for this teaching post and is able to use that funding to put maternity cover arrangements into place at the school.
2.3 The maternity de-delegated budget is currently forecasting an underspend of £150k in 2023/24, due to a reduction in the number of teachers going on maternity leave and the proportion of teachers taking more expensive shared parental leave not being as high as assumed at budget setting. 
3 Maternity budget – 2024/25
3.1 As a result of the underspend being forecast in 2023/24 a review of the de-delegated maternity budget has been undertaken. The basis for setting the rate for 2024/25 takes cost levels seen in 2023/24 and adds the following factors:

· Staffing costs increasing by 6.5% due to the teachers pay award in September 2023

· Statutory Maternity Pay rates increasing by 6.7% from April 2024

· Pension contribution rates increasing by 5% from April 2024
3.2 In order to meet these costs, the de-delegation per pupil rate needs to be set at £29.01 for 2024/25. This was previously £34.14 in 2023/24.

3.3 When setting the rate the Local Authority has not assumed any change in the number of teachers who will be covered by this fund, nor has any increase in the number of teachers using the more expensive shared parental leave been factored in. Any increases in costs caused by these factors will be covered by the forecast 2023/24 underspend.

3.4 The extent to which this underspend is needed to cover 2024/25 costs will factor into the decision making process for setting rates in 2025/26
4 Who does the report affect?

4.1 The decision on whether to de-delegate services affects maintained mainstream primary schools. If school representatives decide to de-delegate resource, this reduces the resource available within budget shares, but ensures continued access to a service or resource. 
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